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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING

JUNE 2, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Councilmembers absent:
Conway

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CONSENT CALENDAR
A.
Approve plans and specifications and authorize the City Engineer to publish the Notice Inviting Bids for the Safe Routes to School Project

B.
Award the construction contract for the 900 Humboldt Block Retaining Wall Project to Drill Tech Drilling and Shoring, Inc. in the amount of $122,050

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
WORKSHOP

A. Baylands Public Space Planning

Community Development Director Prince welcomed Council direction regarding an approach to planning the public space at the Baylands.  He noted that the public space can be used for a broad range of uses, from passive open space to active recreational or institutional uses.  He remarked that the Baylands has a large amount of open space that can accommodate many uses for the community and the entire region.  He said that as Fred Kent pointed out in his workshops a couple years ago about activating public places, there are many factors that contribute to a space’s success and usefulness to a community.  

Community Development Director Prince observed that the City was embarking on an extensive public information and outreach process to solicit feedback on the Baylands alternatives, and planning for parks and recreational facilities is an important part of that effort.  He recommended that the Council begin by listening to a series of speakers with expertise on the design, operation, and management of parks and open space.  He said the ultimate goal would be for the City to develop a master plan for the open space at the Baylands.  He invited Council comments and suggestions.

Mayor Barnes invited comments from members of the public.

Jim McKissock, resident of El Cerrito, said he came with a group of people interested in environmental triage and conservation.  He stated that he learned a few years ago about the possibility that the old railyard area might be developed.  He expressed concern about the impacts of development on the Pacific Coast frog habitat, noting the railyard is the largest habitat area on the San Francisco Peninsula.  Mr. McKissock noted that the Baylands is probably the largest seasonal wetland in the entire area.  He suggested developing the Baylands with a park similar to the eastern shoreline park in Berkeley, allowing limited human access and providing protected areas for birds and other animals. 

Mr. McKissock said there is no actual environmental survey of the Baylands property to delineate the wetlands and identify plants and animals.  He warned that the plastic-lined channel currently running through the Baylands is separating rare stickleback fish populations and other invertebrates that live in the ponds.  He noted that these animals and insects provide an excellent source of mosquito abatement, and the law requires protection of this kind of wetland area.  Mr. McKissock urged the City to dam the channel to allow water to remain on the land, at least until the invertebrate life cycles have been completed.  He commented that the destruction of the wetlands fish habitat constitutes an improper taking under the law that should not be occurring.

Mr. McKissock showed an aerial photograph of the railyard area and pointed out the wetlands and seasonal ponds.

Philip Gerri stated that he had been working with Mr. McKissock for over a year to try to save the Pacific Coast frog and its habitat.  He reported that he visited the Baylands wetlands just after the rainy season and was struck by the diversity of wildlife present.  He said having such a large freshwater wetland area so close to San Francisco is an amazing asset.

Mr. Gerri noted that placing a huge drainage channel down the middle of the wetlands and intentionally draining the area has resulted in terrible environmental damage.  He urged the City to stop the drainage and preserve the remaining wet areas. 

Lori Eames, San Francisco, seconded the comments made by the previous speakers.  She noted that Brisbane’s railyard wetland provides habitat for many different kinds of birds and animals.  She asked the City Council to make sure the area is protected.

Dominik Mosur, San Francisco, said he works as a naturalist and educator at the Randall Museum in San Francisco and leads bird walks for the Golden Gate Audubon Society.  He reported that he visited the Baylands after being asked by Mr. McKissock to assess its habitat potential and was very surprised to discover such a valuable freshwater wetland with a diverse range of species.  He commented that by preserving this land, Brisbane has an opportunity to take the lead and serve as a model for sustainable development.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, objected to the treatment of wetlands in all three alternatives prepared by the City’s consultant.  She emphasized that wetlands areas are not interchangeable, and freshwater wetlands are significantly different from saltwater wetlands.  She said the Baylands Community Advisory Group was not informed that the relining of the channel would entail draining the entire area, so the CAG did not understand the drastic impacts that would result.

Ms. Dillworth provided a November 1943 photograph of the area before the landfill was done, and she pointed out the flooded condition of the railyard area.  She noted this kind of information is needed in order to determine where the wetlands should go.  She gave the City Council copies of a January 1982 map showing the entire railyard submerged.  Ms. Dillworth said she was including five CD’s of photos showing views of the wetlands from 1995 to 2000.

Ms. Dillworth said the landfill area on the eastern Bay shore at Berkeley offers open space for thousands of people to enjoy musical events and gatherings around the marina.  

She urged the City to think about the animals living on the Baylands when determining how the open space will be used.

Gail Wilson, Millbrae, said she worked as a volunteer with Mr. McKissock, and she expressed support for the views expressed by previous speakers about preserving the wetlands.  She indicated that she had visited the wetlands many times at different seasons and was always surprised by the diversity of wildlife, including jackrabbits and wetlands birds not seen elsewhere in Brisbane.  She offered to gather volunteers to help re-establish native habitat, noting the cost to the City of Brisbane would be minimal.

Ms. Wilson concluded by emphasizing that Brisbane’s wetlands area is a resource that needs protecting.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, said he had lived in town since 1980 and had gotten to know many of the people who were instrumental in creating memorable places in Brisbane.  He recalled David Schooley’s discovery of shellmounds in the late 1960’s, and Eo Olafson’s discovery of rare butterfly and sensitive habitat on San Bruno Mountain.  He noted that people like Mr. McKissock and his friends come to Brisbane because of its unique setting.  Mr. Bouscal joined in supporting preservation of the Baylands wetlands.

Mr. Bouscal commented that cost should not be the City’s sole consideration in making decisions.  He said that although he knew about the seasonal wetlands, he had been unaware of its extent and habitat value.  He expressed his gratitude to the people who have made important discoveries about the environment around Brisbane.

Mr. Bouscal said he believed the developer was required to provide a minimum of 150 acres of open space at the Baylands.  He recommended creating as much open space as possible now, instead of waiting for the project to be built.  He observed that there are certain areas of the Baylands that are destined to be open space, such as Ice House Hill and the southern portions.  Mr. Bouscal suggested getting these open space areas developed now, without waiting for the Phase I, Phase II, or the final phase of the Baylands development. He noted that the three alternatives show a strip of land along Bayshore near South Hill as wetlands or open space, but not until the final phase of the development.

Mr. Bouscal suggested creating some small islands on the lagoon to provide a safe habitat for nesting birds.

Clara Johnson, Brisbane, said she agreed with everything said by the previous speakers, and she urged the community to insist on as high a proportion of open space as possible.  She cautioned that the quality of the open space, not just the quantity, should be taken into consideration in negotiating with the developer.  She commented that the challenge at the Baylands will be how to construct a development without causing harm to the environment.  Ms. Johnson commended the Council for looking at open space planning at this time in the process, before deciding the final alternatives.

Ms. Johnson read an email she sent to the Council earlier advocating planning the landscaped public space first, and then having the buildings fit into that setting.  She urged the Council to uphold what the community has always favored:  the strong recognition of the surrounding environment and its importance in Brisbane’s quality of life and the way people impact the land, the water, and the sea.  

Ms. Johnson said she got the impression the property owner plans to sell of certain portions of the Baylands for other specialized developers to develop.  To keep a unified Baylands, she proposed integrating a north-south water feature that connects the area at the San Francisco border with the southern end of the lagoon and the wetlands to the south through a meandering route over the Baylands.  Ms. Johnson advocated using recycled and stormwater as well as treated water to flow into wetlands to the north and the south.  She said the watercourse could run along roads and paths, under glass bricks, through plazas and under bridges, and could be used to increase wildlife habitat.  She noted the feature of running water would serve as a theme throughout the development. 

Ms. Johnson asked the City Council to make a north-south waterway one of the unified elements appearing in all of the alternatives.  She noted it would complement the river park and the Bay, as well the lagoons that lie to the east and south of the Baylands.

Jonathan Scharfman, Development Director, Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC), briefly commented on the direction of the dialogue at this meeting.  He observed that since the formal EIR process began over two years ago, the discussion of open space has been centered around quantity and location.  He said he and his colleagues were encouraged to see the discussion in the staff report about some of the more practical elements and constraints in planning successful open spaces.  He expressed support for continuing the dialogue on this topic.

Mr. Scharfman reminded the Council that UPC made a proposal at the March 31 City Council meeting to spearhead an open space master planning process to address the issues pragmatically, as well as the quantitative concerns expressed by members of the community, the staff, and the Council.  He emphasized the need to carefully consider user interfaces and how successful open spaces are planned and executed on such large amounts of land.  Mr. Scharfman expressed support for making decisions based on qualitative, management, operational, and financial issues, not just quantity and location.

Michele Salmon, Brisbane residents, stated that one of her concerns was that the lagoon was not included in the plan shown on the map.  She said she understood the lagoon parcels were in separate ownership, but noted that the lagoon was still very integral to the overall development of the Baylands, Sierra Point, the Marina, and that part of town.  She asked if any provisions had been made to acquire the lagoon from the private property owners so it could be incorporated in the overall Baylands plan.  She pointed out that the lagoon and surrounding areas need to be considered.

Jim McKissock expressed strong interest in being involved in Brisbane’s future planning process.  He said he and his volunteers have spent a great deal of time observing the features of the wetlands.  He recommended focusing on protecting the area between the round house to Tunnel Road.  He acknowledged that there were some smaller wetlands to the north.  Mr. McKissock observed that there would be plenty of space toward the north to build a park, museum, or environmental center.

Mr. McKissock said one of the unique features of the Baylands railyard is that its high soil compaction lends itself to native annual wildflowers which have disappeared from most other area.  He noted this area could be easily enhanced with long-term stewardship and protection.  He added that the wetlands area could become a gem for the entire region and a model for how to interface open space with the public.

Mayor Barnes asked about the extent of any biological evaluation of the railyards to identify existing species and habitat.  Principal Planner Swiecki replied that as part of the EIR, biological resources will be studied in more depth, and a new biological survey will be conducted to identify the biological resources of the entire Baylands property.

Mayor Barnes recalled that the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers had declared a portion of the Baylands as wetlands, and he asked the staff to clarify that point.  Principal Planner Swiecki said there is an older wetlands designation, and one of the associated mitigation measures called for realigning the channel. 

Mayor Barnes asked about the history of the channel and what led to installation of the plastic liner.  Principal Planner Swiecki said the work was done to abate oil sheen that was noted on surface water flow to prevent contamination from entering the Bay.  He advised that the applicant was ordered by the Regional Water Quality Control Board to line the channel to eliminate this ongoing impact.  He added that the plastic liner was viewed as an interim solution pending the Baylands development process.

Principal Planner Swiecki indicated that the staff was not aware of any determination regarding the endangered status of the stickleback.  

Mayor Barnes asked City Attorney Toppel to comment on the City’s public trust responsibilities.  City Attorney Toppel said he was unable to find any restrictions on the use of the land when the property was transferred to the railroad.  He noted that such restrictions normally apply to public agencies, not private property, and he questioned the relevance of the public trust doctrine to this property.  He added that he would prepare a more detailed memo for the Council on this subject.

Mayor Barnes clarified that the amount and kind of open space at the Baylands has not yet been determined.  He said the first step is establishing a process to make that determination.  He noted that the City’s General Plan requires that 25 percent or more of the land be reserved for open space and/or privately owned open areas.

Mayor Barnes asked about the possibility of starting to make open space improvements now.  City Attorney Toppel stated that any kind of development would entail an environmental review, and moving up improvements slated for a later phase would mean bifurcating the project.  He noted that planning for the open space is an integral part of designing the overall development, so it would be difficult to separate the two elements.

Mayor Barnes commented that the project was in the middle of the EIR process now.  City Attorney Toppel noted the City was defining the project and the project alternatives, and open space will be a critical component of the project.  He added that the City has consistently taken the approach that the project should be considered as a whole, which is the reason for requiring master planning from the start.

Mayor Barnes noted that the City Council felt more comfortable having the open space planning done by the City rather than the applicant.  He thanked the applicant for making the offer.

Mayor Barnes clarified that the lagoon is part of the area being considered by the City Council.  City Attorney Toppel said UPC owns a number of parcels around the lagoon that will be included in the master plan.

Mayor Barnes observed that the proposed river park will follow the channel through an archway, and then turn east and flow across the property to the Bay.  He said that entire area was envisioned as a wetlands river park that would also serve as a flood control basin.  He pointed out that this plan is not inconsistent with the wetlands preservation goals of Mr. McKissock and his volunteers.

Mayor Barnes suggested discussing the issues highlighted in the staff report, beginning with the community’s goals for the public space at the Baylands.  He noted that the City Council has gathered input from citizens through surveys and public workshops and from City advisory groups and experts.  He reviewed the goals detailed in the staff report.

CM Waldo questioned the staff’s first recommendation to schedule more workshops and hire more consultants.  He noted that the City has already undertaken extensive outreach and research, and additional work in that area would probably result in similar information.  He drew attention to the statement on Page 2 about integrating the existing “patchwork” into a cohesive whole.  He asked how much more general information-gathering was necessary before beginning to formulate specific recommendations.  He also asked about the staff’s plans for moving on to the next step of synthesizing and crystallizing the information into something more concrete.

CM Richardson said she did not understand what a consultant will tell the City Council that members of the community and staff have not already told the Council.

CM Bologoff agreed with CM Waldo and CM Richardson.  He expressed his opinion that the City needs to get more specific now about open space planning for the Baylands.  He questioned the need to gather more information and hire more consultants.

In terms of lagoon uses, CM Waldo stated that he would prefer wildlife rather than recreational uses.

Mayor Barnes commented that in looking at the prospect of managing and operating the large amount of open space proposed at the Baylands, the staff identified concerns about how much open space should be set aside, where it should be, and how it should be configured.  He reviewed the bulleted list on Page 3 of the staff report.  He noted that the staff hoped that bringing in expert speakers might help resolve some of these issues.  He said an alternative might be to ask the experts to review and comment on the three alternatives.

CM Richardson advocated working with the Police Department from the start of the planning process to ensure that all public spaces and open areas are safe and secure.  She said Clara Johnson’s email contains an excellent summary of all the issues and concerns raised in the public workshops.  CM Richardson noted that it might be helpful to engage a facilitator to help the Council move forward to the next step.

CM Bologoff asked what information the biological analysis in the EIR will add to the planning process.  Community Development Director Prince responded that the biological characteristics will help define what portion of the site should be preserved as natural habitat and what portion for flood control.  He said the City is undergoing a parallel process to balance the community’s desire for preservation of open space against the desire for uses such as recreational facilities and parks.

CM Waldo said he would like to see the list of issues the consultants would be asked to tackle.  Mayor Barnes noted the bulleted list in the staff report was a good starting point.  CM Waldo recommended making the list as comprehensive as possible, and then hiring a qualified consultant to review the options and make recommendations.

Mayor Barnes said he had some concrete ideas for the public space programming at the Baylands, including full-sized soccer fields, a Big League-style ballpark south of the drainage channel, and passive recreation and hiking around the lagoon.  He indicated he had received several emails from citizens advocating a high school and open park space.  

CM Waldo commented that active and passive uses were two separate issues for discussion.  He said he favored a plan that would address active and passive uses and identify areas appropriate for each.

CM Richardson recommended reviewing some of the designs created by the students at the UC Berkeley School of Architecture.

After some discussion, Councilmembers expressed support for having selected experts review the alternatives and make recommendations regarding where public spaces should be, how they should be used, and the issues associated with them.  

Mayor Barnes remarked that the County might have on-staff experts who can provide this kind of service at no cost.  Councilmembers encouraged the staff to contact the County and other low-cost sources of expertise.

CM Bologoff asked if the open space planning process would interfere with the EIR process.  Community Development Director Prince advised that the processes could run concurrently.

CM Richardson made a motion to have the alternatives reviewed as proposed.  The motion died for lack of a second.

Mayor Barnes observed that the Council’s consensus was that additional workshops were not necessary, and that the three alternatives reviewed by people with expertise in public space programming.  He acknowledged receipt of correspondence from the Audubon Society advocating preservation of the area, and also requests from parents for a full-size soccer field in the Baylands.  He said the experts will be asked for their recommendations about how to incorporate both active and passive uses.  

Mayor Barnes noted that public safety concerns depend on what uses were proposed.  He expressed support for the river park and its use as a flood control device, and recommended including the seasonal ponds and wetlands in the design of the river park.

Mayor Barnes said some of the information in the meeting packet, including recommendations from Fred Kent, indicate that the public space should be comfortable and inviting, with a number of different uses.  He noted that some bird nesting areas should be protected and made inaccessible to pedestrians.  He recommended applying these principles to the open space at the Baylands.  Mayor Barnes noted that a human presence is important in keeping an area clean and secure.  

Mayor Barnes welcomed suggestions from Councilmembers regarding desirable uses of public space at the Baylands.

CM Waldo recalled previous discussion about use of open space as pedestrian-friendly park lands that are designed to involve people in a passive role.  He said he was comfortable with the idea of identifying suitable areas for active, sporting, and passive uses.

CM Richardson expressed support for studying the idea of a river park running north-south through the entire property.  She recommended widespread use of fountains, glass brick pathways, and use of recycled and treated water.

CM Richardson said she envisioned using the Baylands as a way of connecting Brisbane to the Bay by enhancing and extending views toward the water.

CM Bologoff noted the City’s EIR consultant presented three alternatives.  He questioned what information a consultant could provide that would help the City Council make a decision.

Mayor Barnes recommended that the City Council define the specific elements, such as a river park, it wants to see included in the alternative to be studied in the EIR.  He clarified that the purpose of this meeting was to focus attention on the public space component, with the ultimate goal of creating a public space master plan that can be considered in the project alternative.

CM Bologoff noted that the public space should include a river park, with walking space and seating benches on both sides.  He added that this concept has been discussed for at least the past decade.

CM Waldo said he would like to see a plan for the river park.  Mayor Barnes suggested incorporating seasonal wetlands within the design the of river park.  CM Waldo expressed support for including those elements if they are technically feasible, and other Councilmembers agreed.

CM Richardson recommended seeking input from the Open Space and Ecology Committee and the Recreation Department about the features they would like to see.  

Mayor Barnes commented that the Council’s task was to read all the documents, synthesize and prioritize the information, and then make a recommendation for the next step.  He suggested that the Council complete its review before engaging a consultant.

CM Waldo stated that he supported inclusion of a river park, as well as some facilities for active recreation, such as a soccer field.  CM Bologoff concurred.

Mayor Barnes recommended including hiking and biking trails, and having public spaces in the northern half of the development as well.

CM Richardson suggested building platforms for viewing birds and a golf course.

Mayor Barnes welcomed Council comments regarding the process for developing a public space master plan for the Baylands.

CM Waldo said he favored a community-based process rather than a developer-directed process.  He clarified that there should still be ongoing discussion and consultation with the developer.

CM Bologoff noted that all affected landowners should be involved.


CM Waldo stated that he supported passive recreational uses for the lagoon.  Mayor Barnes said kayaking would be considered an active use.  He noted there was some debate about non-motorized boats on the lagoon.  CM Waldo conceded that he would be willing to consider boats propelled by paddles, but no motors.  

CM Richardson said she had no objection to non-motorized boats, as long as they not disturb bird and wildlife habit.

Mayor Barnes noted that the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission recommended allowing non-motorized boats.

Mayor Barnes expressed his opinion that there should be no boats at all in the lagoon.  CM Bologoff disagreed.  He indicated that he would consider paddleboats.

Mayor Barnes noted that it might be helpful to solicit comments from members of the public on the issue of active versus passive uses of the lagoon.  

Clara Johnson encouraged the City Council to hire a consultant with expertise in envisioning recreational uses and public places.  She noted that the City Council will eventually synthesize the information, but having advice from someone who specializes in these issues would be of benefit to everyone.

Michele Salmon said she had some definite ideas about the open space at the Baylands.  She advocated passive recreation, bird watching, and fishing at the lagoon.  She stated that in her experience, the lagoon is too shallow and small for active boating.  She noted that if siltation from development at the Northeast Ridge continues, the lagoon will become even more shallow.

Ms. Salmon described her vision of having the Bay Trail link with the summit trail through the lagoon, the Baylands, and up to the mountain.  She commented that Brisbane has an incredible opportunity to make this happen.  She advocated preserving Ice House Hill as a valuable environmental resource.

For active open space, Ms. Salmon said she liked the idea of different uses.  She cautioned that the windy conditions may make some sports like soccer and baseball challenging.  She recommended an outdoor off-leash dog park in a recreational area with a water feature.

Ms. Salmon concluded by recognizing that the City has been grappling with the issue of what to do with the Baylands for the past 45 years since the garbage dump closed.  She noted the area has become one of the largest brown-earth development in the country, and the City of Brisbane will be responsible for determining the outcome.  She urged the City Council to continue to review the documents carefully and patiently, and not to rush the decision-making process.  She emphasized that the future of the entire community is at stake, the effects of the City’s choices will affect Brisbane for many years ahead.

Robert Howard, Brisbane, said he was shocked when he saw the three alternative concepts because they appeared to extend San Francisco-type development down into the Baylands, with the exception of some green land around the lagoon.  He objected to allowing this kind of urban sprawl.  He recommended keeping a swath of green belt to the north to separate Brisbane from the next community.

Mr. Howard observed that developing the Baylands could force a number of existing industrial businesses to close or move, which could increase local unemployment or homelessness.  He recommended taking this into consideration.

Dana Dillworth provided information about the life cycle of the Pacific salmon, noting that the freshwater wetlands area at the Baylands might be suitable for a fish-hatching facility to help restore endangered fish populations.  She recommended asking the consultants about this kind of use.  She noted that connecting the area with McLaren Park toward the north might enhance opportunities to enhance habitat corridors and watershed connections.

Jonathan Scharfman, Universal Paragon Corporation, clarified two points in the staff report that were not mentioned in the City Council’s discussion of the next steps.  He said one was the issue of the interface between public spaces and adjoining private uses, and, more importantly, the other was cost considerations from a construction, operations, and maintenance standpoint.

Mr. Scharfman acknowledged that although the City had gathered many ideas from citizens and suggestions from consultants, the Council and members of the community should  keep an open mind in revisiting Chapter 5 of UPC’s specific plan, which outlined an open space framework that specifically addresses many of the components of open space discussed at this meeting:  a lagoon park, river park, and the area between Visitacion Creek and the former landfill.  He said Chapter 5 was developed by one of the area’s top open space consultants based on feedback from the community.

CM Bologoff, CM Waldo, and CM Richardson indicated that an off-leash dog park was not a high-priority item in their opinion.  

Mayor Barnes pointed out that the existing dog park is highly used, but it has some limitations.  He said he liked the idea of an area to run dogs at the Baylands, noting that such a space might be useful for employees of local businesses.  He noted that this kind of use attracts people and helps activate the public space.  He pointed out that dog parks serve an important function in facilitating human interaction.

Councilmembers expressed support for exploring the possibility of a Bay Trail connection to the summit of San Bruno Mountain.  CM Bologoff advised that the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission was working with Mountain Watch to create a map of local hiking trails.

CM Waldo expressed doubt as to the feasibility of salmon runs across the Baylands.  He added that fish hatcheries seemed to be an impractical use.

Community Development Director Prince thanked the City Council for the direction.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

Administrative Services Director Schillinger reminded Councilmembers of the workshop on Baylands alternatives, scheduled for Saturday, June 7, from 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m.  Mayor Barnes encouraged members of the public to attend.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

CM Bologoff reminded Councilmembers and citizens to vote in the June 3 election.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
Paul Bouscal, Brisbane resident, thanked the City Manager for responding to his comments at the last meeting about the dead trees.  He alerted the City Council to the deep potholes near the bridge off the Brisbane exit from the northbound 101 freeway.  He noted that although the area lies within South San Francisco’s boundaries, it affects many Brisbane commuters.

City Manager Holstine stated that the staff will contact South San Francisco. 

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 9:41 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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